
                                                                                        APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

July 11, 2023
Members present:  Chairman Mike Smith, Bob Roy, Michael Meehan, Jason Call, Gil Finch, Mark Gross, Diane Allard. Alternate; Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative
Absent:   
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Mike Seraikas, Tim and Jessica McGlinchey, Richard Garabedian, Nancy Saragosa, Nancy and Mike Mealey, Vincent and Jessie King, Susan, Jen and George Bishop, Maura Chappelle 
Minutes
Diane asked about recording and minutes of each meeting.  Shouldn’t both be available and kept on file.  She referred to RSA-91A-4.  The note #8 on retention of recordings and notes was pointed out.  And the handling of such in the Jefferson Planning Board’s By-Laws.  The Board secretary was asked to contact the town’s attorney for clarification.
There was discussion about the item under communications in the June 27, 2023, meeting minutes.  More specific information on the votes that took place should be noted.  Plus, they believed a written request should have gone to the Select Board.  The Board secretary will check her notes and the meeting recording to try and clarify what took place.  Approval of the June 27 minutes was tabled until this is completed.   
Hearing – Timothy McGlinchy as Walker Valley Holding, LLC –
                                                                     Boundary Line Adjustment
Chairman Smith opened the public hearing.  Mike Seraikas of Beaver Brook Planning & Design acting as agent for the owner off property at 23 Chambers Road, Map 17, Lots 5 and 5A was there to discuss a plan for a boundary line adjustment between the two lots.  The owner of the lots is Timothy McGlinchey as Walker Valley Holdings, LLC, of Holbrook, New York.  Plats were examined and the checklist was completed.  Notices had been posted and abutter notified.  Michael Meehan made the motion to accept the motion as complete, seconded by Gil Finch.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Discussion followed on the plan.  Mark Gross questioned the accuracy of some of the test pits given the wet areas.  Jason Call said the only good buildable area is in the front right corner and there is enough acreage there.  There were concerns expressed by those attending the hearing about what the future use of a new structure might be.  Will it be a short-term rental, a business such as a brewery, etc., not just a private family residence?  Mr. McGlinchey said a residence for the family’s use was all it was intended to be, the LLC is composed of a number of family members.  Planning Board members wanted to make it clear that all that was under consideration at this hearing was the proposed change in the position of the boundary line.  They are not considering a possible future use.  If the use of the lot changes from residential to some other use, the owner would have to apply for a Special Exception to the Zoning Board of Adjustment, not the Planning Board.  Mr. Garabedian asked about setbacks.  Chairman Smith said the wetlands are further away than 75 feet.  Jason Call said the 75 feet requirement is not impacting this plan.  The Board secretary reported she had received two phone calls, one from an abutter Chere Marrese who asked for clarification on what would change on the lot and said she had no problem with the plan.  David Torr, another abutter, expressed concerns about the bridge on Chambers Road.  It isn’t sturdy enough to support vehicles such as a loaded concrete truck if construction is to take place on the lot in question.  Chambers Road is a town road maintained by the town.  No one was sure if a weight limit was posted for the bridge.  Mr. Torr expressed no opposition to the boundary line change itself.  There being no further questions or comments, Chairman Smith asked for a motion.  Michael Meehan made the motion to approve the boundary line adjustment, seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The plats and mylar were signed and the Board secretary will file the mylar at the Registry of Deeds and send confirmation of that to the owner.  Those attending the meeting all left except for Maura Chapelle and eventually after a short period of time Richard Garbedian returned.
Consultation – Margaret Fischang Revocable Trust –

                                              Boundary Line Adjustment
The Margaret Revocable Trust wants to move a boundary line between two properties that it owns at 217 North Road, Map 2, Lots 27 and 27A.  It would shift about 80 acres from Lot 27 to Lot 27A but leave sufficient road frontage on each lot.  Each lot would contain well over 5 acres.  There is a private cemetery on Lot 27 in which the late Mr. Fischang is buried, and Mrs. Fischang wishes to be buried there as well.  But the cemetery will not be impacted by the change in the boundary lines and no new lots created.  Board members felt this was a reasonable plan and saw no changes needed.  However, they would want to see a copy of the trust document designating the trustee or trustees and those persons would be the ones to sign the application if it is made.
Financial Report
The latest financial report only ran until June 23 and the Board said it would hope to see an update at the Board’s next meeting for the month of July.  Bob Roy made a motion to accept the financial report, seconded by Michael Meehan.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Communications
The Board secretary reported she had received a call from surveyor Tom Smith who left a message inquiring if boundary line adjustments and subdivisions for properties owned by Forrest Hicks and an abutter can be shown on just one plat.  It was not clear exactly which lots are involved.  The Board secretary has tried at least three time to return his call but the mailbox is full and calls haven’t been returned.   In the past, a boundary line adjustment and subdivision had to be on separate plats for a number of reasons.

             Unfinished Business

The Board returned to their work on formulating new regulations for campgrounds deciding to finish the document before any other decisions are made about the need for this ordinance and how they should proceed.  Board members agreed on the final edits to the outline in the second to last section under Operations.  They eliminated #19 and the paragraph about adding structures.  Also eliminated were both the sections on Registration and Water and Sewage.  The Board secretary will provide a final draft for the Board to examine before any other decisions are made.  
The Board returned to the subject of short-term rentals.  There has been a court ruling on the suit involving the town of Conway and how short-term rentals are regulated.   The Board had received copies of the decision to read at their last meeting.  There was a short discussion and there was agreement that it all came down to wording, specifically the term “transient” and its definition, and its use or lack thereof in the ordinance pertaining to short-term rentals.   
Jason Call made the motion to cancel the July 25, 2023, meeting unless some urgent business arose, seconded by Bob Roy.  All Board members present voted to accept the motion except Mark Gross who voted nay. The Board’s next regular meeting date is August 8, 2023.
Michael Smith made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Bob Roy.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:05 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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